
 

PLANNING COMMISSION REGULAR MEETING 
Wednesday, June 08, 2022 at 5:30 PM 

AGENDA 

In compliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act, individuals needing special accommodations / 
during this meeting should notify the City of Dillingham at 907-842-5212 at least three working days 
before the meeting. 

MEETING INFORMATION 

PLANNING COMMISSION REGULAR MEETING 
CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBERS / 5:30 p.m. 

 
 

Limited Seating Available  
141 Main Street, Dillingham, AK 99576 (907) 842-5212 

This meeting will also be available at the following online location: 
.  https://us02web.zoom.us/j/84140926331?pwd=cnVBbDJSYlJaY29VM1FuQW80UU95QT09Meeting 

ID: 841 4092 6331; participant #, passcode: 680788 
Or dial (346) 248-7799, or (669) 900-6833 

CALL TO ORDER 

ROLL CALL 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

1. April 20, 2022 Meeting Minutes 

APPROVAL OF AGENDA 

COMMUNICATIONS 

2. Presentation of Statewide Clean Boating Survey and Outreach 2022 Report, Tav Ammu, 
Alaska Sea Grant Fellow 

3. Certificate of Appreciation for Sharon Souvannakasy 

Communications to the planning commission 

Planner’s report 

4. May Monthly Report 

5. Schedule August Regular Planning Commission Meeting 

6. Schedule the late September Workshop for the Commissioner Resource Handbook 

Citizen’s comments on items not on the agenda 

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
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NEW BUSINESS 

7. Resolution 2022-03, Accepting Donated Signs from the Alaska Sea Grant Program 

COMMISSIONER COMMENTS 

ADJOURNMENT 
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PLANNING COMMISSION 
Wednesday, April 20, 2022 at 5:30 PM 

MINUTES 

 

CALL TO ORDER 

A regular meeting of the Planning Commission was held on Wednesday April 20, 2022, at the 
Dillingham City Council Chambers and via video conferencing, in Dillingham, Alaska. Commissioner 
Clark called the meeting to order at 5:36 p.m.   

ROLL CALL 

Commission members present and establishing a quorum (a quorum being four): 
Kaleb Westfall Gregg Marxmiller Susan Isaacs Elizabeth Clark 
   
   

Council members absent: Bert Luckhurst 
    

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

Minutes of March 16, 2022, Planning Commission Meeting 

MOTION to Approve minutes made by Gregg Marxmiller, Kaleb Westfall seconded the motion 
to approve the March 13, 2022, regular Planning Commission minutes. 

VOTING  

Yea: Commissioner Westfall, Commissioner Marxmiller, Commissioner Isaacs, Commissioner 
Clark 

 APPROVAL OF AGENDA 

MOTION to approve the agenda made by Kaleb Westfall, seconded by Gregg Marxmiller.  

VOTING  

Yea: Commissioner Westfall, Commissioner Marxmiller, Commissioner Isaacs, Commissioner Clark 

COMMUNICATIONS 

Planner’s report 

March 2022, Planner Report was included in packet.  Patty verbal report consisted of: Burial Permits, 
land use permits, harbor lease lots and encouraging others to apply for Land Use Permits.   

Patty briefly described the Planning Commissioner Handbook that was put together and distributed to 
all Commissioners.  Patty noted that this should be updated and distributed each January to all 
Commissioners or when a new Commissioner starts.  Encouraged Commissioners to share or forward 
any materials they would like to include for new Commissioners. 
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Gregg Marxmiller asked if a workshop could be set in the fall 2022 to review the Handbook, one will be 
scheduled on next meeting. 

 

Citizen’s comments on items not on the agenda 

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

 N/A 

UNFINISHED BUSINESS 

Resolution 2202-01, previously passed without any public objection noted via mail or in person in the 
March 2022 Planning Commission. 

Motion made by Gregg, seconded by Sue Isaacs. 

 

Motion made to accept the resolution 2202-02 by Kaleb Westfall, seconded by Susan Isaacs. 

All voted yes, motion passed. 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

 

Voting for Planning Commission Chair. 

Gregg nominated Commissioner Clark as Deputy Chair and Commissioner Isaacs for Deputy Chair. 

No second on the motion, motion failed. 

Open Discussion: 

Kaleb Westfall stated after his recent snow go crash that he was physically and mentally stable to serve 
as the Chair and is interested in continuing as the Chair. 

Susan Isaacs stated that she would be interested in the future, however would not like to serve in any 
additional capacity at this time and declined further nomination but thanked Gregg for the nomination. 

Kaleb nominated himself as the Chair for the Planning Commission, Liz Clark seconded the motion. 

All voted yes, motion passed 

Kaleb nominated made a motion for Liz Clark as Deputy Chair, Sue Isaacs seconded. 

All voted yes, motion passed. 

Kaleb called a question on the motion. 

All voted yes, motion passed. 

 

COMMISSIONER COMMENTS 

Sue thanked staff and is happy for the monthly meetings.  Sue is looking forward to making positive 
impact through the Planning Commission duties as a commissioner. 

Gregg thanked staff for the Planning Commissioner Handbook.  Gregg asked clarification from Kaleb 
on a previous remark he made about the City Council denying the Planning Commission to meet during 
the previous months  
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Kaleb Westfall responded that in his communication with the Manager and Mayor through the previous 
Planner the responses were all that the Powers that be will not allow them.  He could not recall the who 
stated which but does recall the Manager and Mayor both instructed him that they were denied. 

Gregg thanked Kaleb for his response and hoped for additional clarification as that was a concerning to 
him. 

Kaleb thanked staff for the Resource Handbook and expressed excitement for positive movement 
forward in the Planning Commission and positive planning for Dillingham. 

Liz Clark thanked Planning Commission as a whole as she worked through running the meeting in 
Kaleb’s physical absence in tonight’s meeting.  Liz thanked staff for the Resource Handbook and the 
monthly meetings.  Liz reiterated the importance of helping the community of Dillingham through 
working on the Compressive Plan and other items that do impact Dillingham. 

Gregg made a motion to adjourn the meeting, Kaleb seconded. 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

Commissioner Clark adjourned the meeting at 6:42 p.m. 

 

 

 

 

       ______________________________ 

       Commissioner Elizabeth Clark 

ATTEST: 

 

 

 

_____________________________________ 

Patty Buholm, Planning Director 

 

Approval Date: ________________________ 
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Summary 

The Alaska Department of Environmental Conservation (ADEC) teamed with Alaska Sea Grant to 

create a Fellowship tasked with exploring existing marine vessel sewage management practices, identifying 

approaches to encourage compliance with federal and state regulations, reminding boaters of their existing 

options, and piloting a new sewage management approach in one harbor or fishing ground.  The timeline for 

these tasks were from May 2021 to June 2022.  The project was developed due to concern raised by 

communities regarding improper sewage disposal in small harbors and large fishing grounds.  Originally it 

was intended to focus the surveys to the Ninilchik community and harbor users, as there is no harbormaster 

or entity in charge of enforcing rules at the harbor.  The survey also focused on Dillingham harbor, as that is 

the location where the Fellow fishes and the harbormaster is very involved and interested in proper waste 

management practices.  After initial undertaking the decision was made to expand the focus to the rest of 

Alaska.  Surveys were created to better understand the opinions of communities regarding the state of 

pollution in their harbor. 

Three different surveys were developed: Harbor Staff, Community Members, and Harbor Users.  The 

Harbor Staff survey was designed to determine current sewage pump-out use, infrastructure needs, and 

potential barriers to pump-out use.  For the Community Members’ survey, the underlying goal was to 

determine if people perceived proper sewage management to be an issue in their local harbor and if it was a 

concern, what would be the best ways to address it.  The survey directed at Harbor Users was created to 

identify current sewage handling practices, factors needed to utilize more environmentally responsible 

practices, and which options are viable or desirable.   

The questions covered similar topics and themes for all three surveys, but the scope of the 

questions varied based on the audience.  The surveys covered both qualitative (non-numerical) and 

quantitative (numerical) research questions.  Both data sets will be explored in more detail in the Results 

section.  Interviews were also conducted either via phone calls or in-person.  During these interviews, 

participants had the opportunity, if they wanted, to converse without the surveys and to address issues they 

felt were most important.  These interviews have 

been incorporated in this report using quotation 

marks. 

 To encourage as wide a spread of responses as 

possible the surveys were shared through a variety of 

means.  With the help of local media outlets, such as 

KDLG in Dillingham, KDLL on the Kenai Peninsula, and 

Alaska Fish Radio throughout Alaska, the word was 

spread both online and on the radio.  Multiple fishing 

organizations (UCIDA, ALFA, UFA, BBFA, etc), Native 

Organizations (NTC, BBEDC, BBNA, etc), and 

Conservation Organizations (Cook Inletkeeper, Ak 

Marine Conservation Council, etc) shared links to the 

surveys via social media and/or their newsletters.  

Several surveys were conducted over the phone or in 

person at different harbors. The Harbor Staff survey was 

conducted in person at the annual conference for the Alaska 

Tav Ammu, Julie Matweyou, and 

Gabe Dunham at the PME, Seattle 
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Association of Harbormasters and Port Administrators (AAHPA) October 24-29, 2021. Because COVID was a 

concern, the opportunity to conduct large group outreach and surveys was limited but did occur at the 2021 

Pacific Marine Expo (PME) in Seattle.  

 At the end of the survey there had been 86 Harbor User participants, 99 Community Member 

participants, and 28 Harbor Staff participants.  The majority of Harbor Users (71%) believed that ‘Routine 

small spills/leaks’ was the biggest pollution concern in their harbor (Figure 20). ‘Improper sewage disposal’ 

was 4th on the list at 48% of those surveyed.  In a later question, 47% of participants thought that sewage 

was not an issue in their harbor, compared to 45% who thought that it was an issue (Figure 23).  Of those 

surveyed, the highest amount 33% used a ‘honey bucket’ as their main form of restroom onboard (Figure 

26).   

To encourage proper/better sewage disposal, 77% of participants thought that more ‘signs on the 

rules/regulations about sewage’ would help (Figure 35).  The next highest score (40%) was ‘more/better 

onshore restroom facilities’ (Figure 35).  Many Harbor Users were skeptical about filling out surveys, 

therefore a concerted effort was made to communicate either in person or on the phone.  The 

conversations generally communicated the important topics from the survey but were also free-form and 

open to cover any issues not included in the survey.  During interviews, if the Harbor User was not 

interested in conducting a survey then the information was not included in the final results, if however, they 

were open to including their responses, that information was inputted into the survey in the appropriate 

section. 

The Community Members that participated in the survey had some similar opinions to the Harbor 

Users.  The Community Members also believed that ‘Routine small spills/leaks’ were the biggest pollution 

concern (68%) (Figure 10). ‘Improper sewage disposal’ was 3rd on the list at 52% of those surveyed (Figure 

10).  In a later question, 45% of participants considered sewage to be an issue in their harbor, compared to 

35% that did not think it was an issue (Figure 16). 

Like the other two surveyed groups, the Harbor Staff also considered ‘Routine small spills/leaks’ to 

be the biggest pollution concern in their harbor (75%) (Figure 5). Second place was ‘Discharge of dirty bilge 

water’ (68%) and third was ‘Improper sewage disposal’ (54%) (Figure 5).  ‘Pump-out stations’ were available 

at 58% of the harbors, while ‘restrooms/outhouses’ were available at 81% of the harbors that participated in 

the survey (Figure 4).  Signs directing proper sewage disposal were available at 42% of the harbors.  The 

majority of harbormasters (52%) thought that having a mobile pump-out station would improve sewage 

disposal (Figure 6).  The facility considered to be the next most beneficial (48%) was to have ‘more/better 

onshore restroom facilities’.  88% of Harbor Staff thought that ‘signs around the boat harbor’ were the best 

way to communicate with boaters (Figure 7).  The second best way was considered to be ‘face to face 

communication’ at 72% (Figure 7). 

All three groups (Harbor Users, Community Members, and Harbor Staff) considered improper 

sewage disposal to be an issue as indicated by approximately 50% of the participants (Figures 20, 10, 5).  

During interviews several individuals expressed skepticism about whether more pump-out stations (facilities 

that suck sewage out of a boat’s holding tanks) would significantly contribute to better wastewater 

management practices.  The majority of participants thought that the best way of communicating 

information about proper sewage disposal were signs around the boat harbor followed by face-to-face 

communication (Figures 35 & 7).   
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Introduction 

 The Alaska Department of Environmental Conservation teamed up with the Alaska Sea Grant to address 

concern raised by a community member about the condition of Ninilchik Harbor.  As Ninilchik Harbor has 

shared jurisdiction between the Department of Transportation (DOT) and the Department of Natural 

Resources (DNR), as well as no Harbormaster, there has been no single point of contact for issues or 

concerns.   

 Most harbors have a harbormaster that is the focal point for ensuring harbors are clean and safe.  One 

of the nationally recognized standards for ensuring harbors are maintained is through the Alaska Clean 

Harbors Program (known in the lower 48 as the “Clean Marinas” program).  This program is an optional 

certification that stems from following certain Best Management Practices (BMPs) aimed at seven key areas.  

Initially a harbor pledges to become a Clean Harbor, then over a period of time, that harbor demonstrates 

that they are abiding by the BMPs.  Some examples of the expectations in the BMPs are to “provide 

adequate trashcans or dumpsters” as well as “prohibit discharge of untreated human and pet waste within 

the harbor basin and grounds”.  After proving that these practices and others are being followed, the 

harbor’s application is reviewed by the Alaska Clean Harbors Advisory Committee. As Ninilchik does not 

have a harbormaster, the opportunity to follow these Best Management Practices is much more 

complicated.   

To better understand the scope of opinions about the state of the harbor the three different surveys 

were created and distributed.  Those users that are in the vicinity of each harbor are the best sources for 

information about the state/condition of the harbor.  Therefore, communicating with as many Harbor Users 

and Community Members as possible in any given area would improve the data points and have a better 

overall understanding of the status of harbors around the state. 

 A survey conducted by 

Cook Inletkeeper in 2015 

focused on sewage 

handling by recreational 

boaters and the best 

methods of 

communicating rules and 

regulations.  Using this 

survey as a background 

guide, ADEC and Alaska 

Sea Grant worked 

together to develop the 

questions most pressing 

for harbors. 

    

 

 

 

Figure 1: Graph from Great Alaskan Sportsman Survey, 2015, Conducted by Cook Inletkeeper 

Lord, R. (2015). 2015 Great Alaska Sportsman's Show Survey. Anchorage; Alaska.  
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Methods 

The ADEC and Alaska Sea Grant worked together to create survey questions that fulfilled certain 

goals.  For the surveys directed at Harbor Users, these questions were aimed at determining current sewage 

handling practices, factors needed to utilize more environmentally responsible practices, and which options 

are viable or desirable.  The surveys directed at Harbor Staff were aimed at determining current pump-out 

use, infrastructure needs, and potential barriers to pump-out use.  While creating the surveys we decided a 

third survey, directed at Community Members, would help get a more thorough understanding of perceived 

issues by the community at large.  Because the focus of the survey was explicitly about sewage and proper 

waste management, we encouraged directing the conversation towards these issues but also were open to 

discussing other topics that participants deemed important.   

During the creation of the survey, it was decided to expand the breadth of the surveys to the rest of 

Alaska instead of solely focusing on Ninilchik and Dillingham.  Having a baseline of information about 

different harbors and communities would allow different organizations to better allocate resources to areas 

that were both in need of and amenable to assistance to prevent or reduce harbor pollution.   

After the commercial fishing season concluded in Dillingham, July 2021, an in-person preliminary 

survey was given to fishermen to better gauge thoughts and opinions on the formatting, phrasing and 

overall questions.  After talking with eight fishermen, the survey was re-organized and changed to reflect 

those suggestions.  Multiple fishermen expressed reluctance to discuss issues due to a distrust of 

government, distrust of surveys or because of other reasons.  Therefore, whenever possible a face-to-face 

discussion was offered in an informal setting. 

One method of outreach that was initiated in Ninilchik was physically going door to door. As this 

method was perceived as intrusive and relatively ineffective, the approach was redirected to cold-calling via 

phone.   Harbor Users were the hardest group to obtain input from, therefore effort was made to 

communicate directly with them.  Phone numbers of Harbor Users were 

mostly received from local conservation groups (Cook Inletkeeper) or 

fishing organizations (UCIDA).  Willing interviewees would frequently 

share phone numbers of other Harbor Users that they thought would be 

open to talking. These interviews had the option of following the format 

of the surveys and the information being inputted by the interviewer, or, 

were informally conducted and allowed the interviewee to direct the 

conversation.  If the free-flowing conversations discussed sewage directly 

those results were added to the survey by the interviewee in the 

appropriate section and if the conversation drifted into a different area 

that information was inputted into the open-ended portions of the survey. 

Despite COVID concerns there were some opportunities to meet 

with a decent number of Harbor Users and Community Members in 

person.  Every year Alaska Sea Grant has a booth at the Pacific Marine 

Expo (PME) in Seattle.  At this year’s expo in November 2021, flyers were 

placed with QR codes on a pedestal with free swag to entice filling out the 

survey on an available iPad, or their own personal smartphones.  As many Alaskan fisherfolk and community 

members attend the PME there was a good amount of outreach.  

Alaska Sea Grant Fellow Tav 

Ammu at River City Books, 

Soldotna 
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In Soldotna, space was given at River City Books.  Those who filled out the survey had their names 

put into a hat and winners that were drawn had a book donated to them by the bookstore.  Homer Brewing 

Company offered space, as well as the same system as River City Books but donated beers instead of books. 

To cast as wide a net as possible our outreach focus also used social media and online outreach.  We 

published a blog post on the Alaska Sea Grant and ADEC websites as well as the ADEC twitter account.  The 

information was also included in Alaska Sea Grant’s monthly Fishlines newsletter.  From there we were able 

to share that blog post (and surveys) with news outlets, fishing organizations, social media in particular 

communities, and Native organizations (Table 1).  Distributing and posting flyers (Figure 2) with QR codes 

that linked to surveys in shops, at holiday bazaars, and other gathering spaces such as libraries or 

community centers throughout communities on the Kenai Peninsula and Dillingham was one way of 

minimizing face-to-face interactions but encouraging participation. 

Native Organizations Fishing or Conservation Groups News Organizations 

United Tribes of Bristol Bay Upper Cook Inlet Drift Association KDLG 

Bristol Bay Native Association Alaska Long Line Fishermen’s Association KDLL 

Ninilchik Traditional Council Bristol Bay Fishermen’s Association ADN 

Alaska Federation of Natives Young Fishermen of Alaska Fish Radio 

Ahtna Alaska Fishermen’s Network Reel Times 

Sealaska Alaska Marine Conservation Council Kodiak Daily Mirror 

Bering Straits United Fishermen of Alaska Pacific Fishing Magazine 

Calista Cordova District Fishermen United 

Chugach Alaska Corporation Kenai Peninsula Fishermen's Association 

CIRI 

Bristol Bay Regional Seafood Development 

 Association 

Doyon Limited Cook Inlet Aquaculture Association 

NANA Center for Alaskan Coastal Studies 

Aleut Corporation Southeast Alaska Regional Dive Fisheries Association 

 Salmon State 

 Trout Unlimited 

 Southwest Alaska Salmon Habitat Partnership 

 Alaska Salmon Alliance 

 Sierra Club 

 Kenai Watershed Forum 

 AK Center 

 Cook Inletkeeper 

 Bristol Bay Economic Development Corporation 

Table 1. Groups and organizations reached out to that were willing to spread the surveys to their 

communities 
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 Figure 2. Flyers used in different communities to encourage participation in surveys 
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Results 

Harbor Staff 

The Harbor Staff survey was conducted in person during the Alaska Association of Harbormasters 

and Port Administrators (AAHPA) annual meeting in Anchorage on October 26, 2021.  There were 18 

Harbormasters or Harbor Staff that took the survey live and responses were broadcast onto a projector that 

was shared immediately with all in attendance.  One of the Harbormasters that didn’t attend the annual 

meeting had a booth at the Pacific Marine Expo in Seattle and took the survey at that time.  After the annual 

conference, calls and emails with links to the survey were sent to the remaining 27 Harbormasters that are a 

part of the AAHPA.  In total 28 Harbormasters or Harbor Staff took the survey.  No interviews were 

conducted in person or over the phone for the Harbor Staff therefore all data that was accrued came from 

the surveys themselves.  As anonymity was accepted to encourage a more open and honest discussion, 12 

of the 28 Harbor Staff did not indicate which harbor they were a part of. 

The vast majority of harbors took in ‘Greater than 200 boats’ throughout the year.  The Harbor Staff 

participant that chose ‘Other’ stated that they harbor more than 1500 throughout the year (Figure 3).   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

Figure 3: How many boats/boaters use your harbor throughout the year? 

16

Section . Item #2.



12 | P a g e  
 

 

 

 81% of Harbor Staff participants said that ‘Outhouse/restroom facilities’ were available in their harbor 

(Figure 4).  The second highest were ‘Pump-out station(s)’ at 58% and third was ‘Signs directing proper 

sewage disposal’ at 42% (Figure 4).  The two comments under ‘No resources are available’ mentioned that 

the “Pump out cart is in very poor condition” or that this question was “not applicable” to them.  

Figure 4: What resources are available to properly dispose of human waste in your harbor? 
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The biggest concern for most Harbor Staff 

was ‘Routine small spills/leaks’ at 75%.  The second 

biggest concern was ‘Discharge of dirty bilge water’ 

at 68%.  In third place was ‘Improper sewage 

disposal’ at 54% (Figure 5).   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

52% of Harbor Staff thought that ‘A mobile 

pump-out station’ would be the best thing to 

improve sewage disposal in their harbor.  The 

second highest choice (48%) was ‘More/better 

onshore restroom facilities’.  The next two highest 

scoring options were tied at 44%, ‘A stationary 

sewage pump-out station’ and ‘Signs on 

rules/regulations on sewage disposal’ (Figure 6).   

  

Figure 5: What are the biggest concerns for boater pollution in your harbor? 

Figure 6: Which facilities do you think would assist in proper/better sewage 

disposal in your harbor? 
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 The following survey question was “Would a permanent or temporary pump-out station benefit your 

harbor? Why or why not?”.  24 of the 28 Harbor Staff answered this question and 17% of those that did 

respond had ambiguous answers that were hard to decipher.  46% of the Harbor Staff that responded said 

“Yes” in one form or another.  Some participants mentioned how currently, harbor users “have to either go 

far offshore to pump out, or request a pump truck to come down”, or that it would benefit the “large 

seasonal fishing fleet”.  Some thought a pump-out station could be beneficial if it was done with a fee.  36% 

of the Harbor Staff participants answered “No”.  Some said so because “We already have 3 permanent 

stations, and are adding a 4th” or “it’s not 

really a problem”.  If the “No” answer was 

expanded upon it was frequently explained 

because pump-out stations were already 

present in the harbor. 

 88% of the participants considered ‘Signs 

around the boat harbor’ to be the best 

method to communicate with boaters.  The 

second best (72%) was deemed to be ‘Face 

to face communication; and tied for third at 

44% were ‘Radio public service 

announcements’ and ‘Online information’ 

(Figure 7).  This was a surprising outcome 

because, as can be seen in Figure 4, only 42% 

of Harbor Staff participants said there were 

currently ‘Signs directing proper sewage 

disposal’. 

 92% of Harbor Staff participants 

currently communicate ‘In person in the 

office’ or ‘In person on the docks’.  Only 61% of 

the participants communicated ‘Indirectly 

through signs’ (Figure 8).  This is again a bit 

unexpected, because as signs were considered 

to be the best form of communication, one 

would assume it would have a higher response.  

Those that selected ‘Other’ included several 

options that were overlooked by the survey.  

For example, “texting”, “flyers” and 

“newsletters” were three other ways to 

communicate with boaters that were 

mentioned by participants.  

 The subsequent survey question was “Is 

your harbor certified or pledged as an Alaska 

Clean Harbor?  Why or why not?”  21 of the 28 

participants answered this question.  Of 

those 21 that answered, 33% said “Yes”, 

Figure 7: What are the best ways to communicate with boaters? 

Figure 8: How do you currently communicate with harbor users? 
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that they were either certified or pledged to work towards becoming certified.  43% were neither certified, 

nor pledged. 14% of those that participated in this question were unsure if they were either certified or 

pledged as an Alaska Clean Harbor and 10% said that this question was not applicable to them.  Those that 

said “Yes”, mentioned that it was the right thing to do.  Some of the participants that answered “No” were 

unsure why that was the case, others thought that “some of the criteria is unattainable”.  A participant that 

was unsure about whether they were pledged or certified stated that they “never get too many complaints 

of dirty bilge in the harbor”. 

 The next survey question directed at Harbor Staff was “What mitigation actions or best practices do you 

currently use to combat boater pollution?”  Several Harbor Staff participants mentioned having free pump-

out facilities as well as waste-oil collection points.  Communication through a variety of means, flyers, in 

person, signs at every ramp, were also considered important reminders to educate the boating community.  

Multiple participants mentioned fines as being a useful tool to deter pollution.  One participant talked of 

following marine best practices, which is also information shared by the Alaska Clean Harbors program.  Two 

participants mentioned having established policies that have different requirements for live-aboards versus 

those that are just in for a short time. 

 There were a variety of responses when the survey asked Harbor Staff participants “What mitigation 

actions would you like to employ to combat boater pollution but do not currently? What barriers are 

preventing implementation?”  Some participants mentioned being able to offer more varieties of disposal.  

Others wanted a greater number of cameras in order to document which boats and people are polluting.  

Increased funding, assistance from the United States Coast Guard (USCG) and education for boaters were 

also important factors to combat boater pollution.   

 The final question in the Harbor Staff survey was open to discuss any comments or suggestions about 

boating and sewage management in Alaska.  One participant brought up the Clean Water Act and their 

financial assistance for improvement to pump-out facilities and/or equipment.  Another talked about their 

concern with the contamination that can occur from grey water dumping, particularly that from large cruise 

ships.  In the United States, grey water (used water from sinks, showers, etc) is allowed to be dumped within 

the three nautical mile limit from land, unlike black water (toilet water), which must be pumped beyond 

three nautical miles from land.  The final participant to answer this prompt encouraged the use of positive 

reinforcement incentives for those that use pump-out stations or conduct clean practices. 
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Community Members 

 

 

Figure 9 shows the locations of participants and the harbor they are nearest to.  Community 

members were the largest group of participants (99) and of this group 1/3 of them (33) were from the 

Homer area.  There were also 18 participants from Ninilchik and 14 from Dillingham.  As these were the 

main focal areas for the survey this was not particularly surprising.  Fortunately, all the participants in the 

survey were coastal with a harbor near their community.  Because there was a good amount of Community 

Member survey participants (99), no interviews were sought out specifically for this demographic but still 

did occur, generally in a face-to-face setting.  The results from those conversations were either included in 

the applicable section of the survey or in the open-ended prompts at the end of the survey. 

Figure 9: Map of the locations of Community Members survey participants. Different colors of 

circles represent the different amount of participants in each location 
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 ‘Routine small spills/leaks’ were considered the biggest pollution concern overall by Community 

Members (Figure 10).  ‘Hazardous waste (such as solvents and antifreeze) discharges’ were thought to be 

the second biggest pollution concern (Figure 10). ‘Improper sewage disposal’ was the third highest at slightly 

over half of the participants (Figure 10).  One of the possible choices that was not included but multiple 

participants mentioned in the ‘Other’ category was improper disposal of trash, plastic and Styrofoam waste.   

 

 

  

Figure 10: Question 2- In your opinion, what are the biggest pollution concerns in 

your harbor?  
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These responses were very 

different when only Dillingham or Ninilchik 

participants were considered.  Ninilchik 

participants had very different appraisals 

than did Dillingham (Figures 11 & 12 

respectively).  The biggest concern in 

Ninilchik was ‘Hazardous waste discharges’ 

at 57%.  The next two highest were tied at 

50%, ‘Improper sewage disposal’ and ‘Fuel 

spills’ (Figure 11).  The degree of concern 

for Ninilchik participants was substantially 

lower than those in Dillingham.  This was a 

surprising outcome, because as this project 

came about due to concern about the 

state of Ninilchik harbor, it was anticipated 

that a higher percentage of Community 

Members would have picked some of 

these prompts. 

 

 

In Dillingham, 100% of 

participants considered ‘Routine small 

spills/leaks’ to be an issue (Figure 12).  

85% of participants also believed that 

‘Hazardous waste discharges’ and 

‘Discharge of dirty bilge water’ were 

tied for significance of concern (Figure 

22). ‘ Improper sewage disposal’ was 

less of a concern but still rather high, 

77% (Figure 12). This is a good 

example of how opinions of 

participants can be very location 

dependent.  While the issues of 

concern are still prevalent, the degree 

of concern is very different between 

the two areas (Figure 11 & 12). 

  

Figure 12: Question 2- Only Dillingham participants 

Figure 11: Question 2- Only Ninilchik participants 

23

Section . Item #2.



19 | P a g e  
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

When all Community Member participants were surveyed, ‘Outhouses/restroom facilities’ were 

widely considered to be available at harbors (61%), ‘pump-out stations’ (17%) were not (Figure 13).  A large 

portion of participants also were unaware of what resources were available (43%).  8% of participants chose 

to elaborate on this question.  Of those that chose to elaborate 25% wrote that although restrooms do exist 

they are often locked and therefore unavailable.  Another 25% commented that even though pump-out(s) 

do exist at their harbor, they are in inconvenient location and therefore probably not used.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Figure 13: What resources are available to properly dispose of human waste in your harbor? 
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In Ninilchik and 

Dillingham, these responses 

were again quite different 

(Figures 14 & 15).  In the 

Ninilchik Community, the 

majority of participants (67%) 

‘don’t know/not sure’ what 

resources exist to dispose of 

human waste in their harbor 

(Figure 24).  22% of 

participants did know that 

‘Outhouses /restroom 

facilities’ were available 

(Figure 14).  

 

 

 

 

 

The participants in 

Dillingham once again had 

very different responses.  94% 

of Dillingham residents knew 

that ‘Outhouses/restroom 

facilities’ were available 

(Figure 15).  21%  ‘don’t 

know/not sure’ what 

resources were available 

(Figure 15).  7% of participants 

said that a ‘Pump-out station’ 

was available, although this is 

not the case (Figure 15).  One 

participant mentioned that 

“waste oil/fluids are accepted 

at harbormaster offices” while 

another one stated 

“Restrooms couldn’t be 

farther away from the highest 

boat harbor traffic.” 

  

Figure 14: Question 3- Only Ninilchik participants 

Figure 15: Question 3- Only Dillingham participants 
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 Overall, of the participants taking the Community Members survey, less than half of those surveyed 

(45%) considered human waste to be an issue in the harbor (Figure 16).  Several of the ‘Other’ answers 

stated things such as, “I wouldn’t want to swim there”, “I didn’t think about it before but now it concerns 

me” or simply, “not sure”.  During face-to-face interviews, several participants repeated the idea that it 

wasn’t a subject that they spent much amount of time concerned about but could be an issue. 

  

  

 

  

Figure 16: Question 4- Do you consider human waste (blackwater) to be an issue in the harbor? 
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In Ninilchik, it was split 

exactly evenly between those 

that thought that human waste 

was an issue and those that 

thought it wasn’t (Figure 17).  

Of those that put other, some 

did not consider themselves 

knowledgeable enough about 

the subject to have an opinion, 

but others thought it was 

“worth a study and proactive 

measures to avoid”.  

In Dillingham, concern 

about human waste being an 

issue was significantly higher than the 

participants from Ninilchik, as 

well as the overall average 

(Figures 16, 17, & 18).  These 

responses are quite different 

than Ninilchik and once again 

shows how opinions about the 

state of the harbor can be 

location dependent.  During 

one interview a participant 

mentioned that they, as a 

teacher, had planned on getting 

mud and clay from the harbor 

to be used in a school project 

but other members of the staff 

suggested she get the materials 

from elsewhere.  While their 

decision to get mud and clay 

from another source than the harbor was not 

solely based on human waste, it was a 

contributing factor. 

 The next question was “Would a permanent or temporary pump-out station benefit your harbor? Why 

or why not?”.  Participants got the opportunity to write in detail their thoughts on this subject.  60% of the 

participants that answered this question said “Yes”, a permanent or temporary pump-out station would 

benefit their harbor.  The degrees of belief in efficacy of the pump-out station varied greatly.  One person, a 

diver, said that while diving approximately one mile away from the harbor they came across a large holding 

tank being dumped.  Had there been pump-out facilities available at the harbor, this large and illegal 

discharge may not have occurred.  Other participants talked about how current pump-out stations were in a 

bad location and therefore underutilized.   

Figure 18: Question 4- Only Dillingham participants 

Figure 17: Question 4- Only Ninilchik participants 
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 35% of participants said either “No” or “Not sure” about pump-out stations benefiting their harbor.  Few 

participants elaborated more on the subject but of those that did, one doubted that pump-out stations 

would be used, another said that the ocean, through its tides, “pumps out the bilge”, while one stated that 

there was no room to accommodate for a pump-out station, regardless of the benefit. 

 The remaining 5% answered in ways that were hard to decipher and were therefore put in the “other” 

category.  One participant responded with “I’m not an engineer but I’d appreciate a study”, and “the boats 

use 5 gallon buckets”.   While the latter may imply that a pump-out station is not necessary as boats do not 

use them, it would be presumptuous to assume intention. 

 When narrowing the focus to particular locations, 71% of Ninilchik participants said “Yes”, again with 

varying degrees of positive impact.  Some mentioned that the more resources available, the more likely the 

harbor would stay clean.  Others saw that it could provide some benefit but were concerned about 

vandalization or cost. 

 In Dillingham, 75% said “Yes”.  While the positive characteristics of a pump-out station were noted, 

several participants recognized that staffing and budget were constraints.  The 25% of participants that said 

“No”, had two reasons for saying so, most boats just use a 5-gallon bucket or old habits are hard to break. 

 At the end of the survey participants were given the opportunity to ‘provide us with any additional 

comments or suggestions you have about boating and sewage management in Alaska.’  Of the 99 

participants, 62 of them answered this question.  Most were addressing issues specific to their community, 

but some had general comments as well.  One participant was surprised that there was not better 

enforcement of regulations, “…in Cook Inlet...  When it rains the whole yard looks like oil spill and it’s all 

flowing to rivers.  I don’t know how they don’t get fined or half (sic) to clean it up.  But there’s a lot of things 

wrong with Cook Inlet, I just think no one cares.”  Another expressed concern, “how do you incentivize doing 

the right, and more expensive thing when the free thing has an almost zero chance of getting caught and no 

apparent impact to the ocean?”  One participant pointed to the possibility of using port-o-potties as an 

inexpensive and effective way of helping address sewage problems in harbors.  This sentiment was shared 

by another participant that thought blackwater sewage isn’t as much a concern in the ocean but “doesn’t 

become an issue unless concentrated in the harbor”. 

Multiple participants stated in one form or another that education was the most important vehicle 

for change, advocating for educating harbor users and conducting radio public service announcements 

about boating and sewage management.  The need for “environmentally-responsible boating” was 

addressed by one participant who thought that “placards or signage might help raise awareness… If enough 

parties are aware of the environmental expectations, perhaps more accountability can be cultivated on a 

person-to-person basis.”  Many of the participants felt they were not educated on the subject, and therefore 

didn’t want to speak about a topic they weren’t familiar with.  Even so, several participants appreciated the 

heightened awareness provided by participating in the survey. 
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Harbor Users

 

 

Figure 19 shows the locations of participants and the harbor they are nearest to.  Harbor Users were 

the largest group of participants (86).  There were 15 participants from Ninilchik and 12 from Dillingham.  As 

these were the main focal areas for the survey this was not particularly surprising.  Fortunately, all the 

participants in the survey were coastal with a harbor near their community.  As it was difficult getting 

Harbor Users to take the survey, extra effort was made to call fishermen.  The results from those 

conversations were included in the applicable section of the survey or in the open-ended area at the end of 

the survey.  The data and graphs include the comprehensive results from interviews and individuals that 

took the surveys themselves. 

 

Figure 19: Map of the locations of Harbor Users survey participants. Different colors of circles 

represent the different amount of participants in each location 
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The biggest concern for Harbor Users was ‘Routine small spills/leaks’ (71%) followed by ‘Fuel spills’ 

(52%) (Figure 20).  ‘Improper sewage disposal’ was 4th overall with 48% of participants considering it a 

pollution concern in their harbor (Figure 20).  Some of the ‘Other’ responses included dog poop that isn’t 

properly cleaned and that if a pump-out station isn’t working properly, that people don’t have time to wait 

for repairs. 

Figure 20: Question 4- What are the biggest pollution concerns in your harbor? 
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 For Ninilchik Harbor Users, 

the two biggest concerns were 

also ’Routine small spills/leaks’ 

as well as ’Discharge of dirty 

bilge water’ (both at 57%) 

(Figure 21).  However, in 

Ninilchik the level of concern 

was almost 25% lower than that 

in Dillingham (Figures 21 & 22).  

This was also the case with 

Ninilchik’s third biggest 

concern, ’Improper sewage 

disposal’ (50%), again 

approximately 25% lower than 

Dillingham participants (Figure 

21 & 22).  Half of all the 

Ninilchik participants selected 

’Other ’.  Some wrote about the 

need for dumpsters or used oil 

receptacles.  Other participants wrote about 

needing facilities for public safety, such as fire 

suppression systems.  While 

interviewing fishermen in 

Ninilchik, some stated that 

pollution is getting better.  As 

each new generation of fisherfolk 

come into the field, they 

recognize the importance of not 

participating in harmful practices 

to sustain their livelihoods.   

The two biggest concerns 

for Dillingham Harbor Users were 

tied at 83%: ’Routine small 

spills/leaks’ and ’Discharge of 

dirty bilge water’ (Figure 22). The 

next two highest were ’Improper 

sewage disposal’ at 67% and 

’Improper soaps and detergents’ 

at 58% (Figure 22).  These percentages show 

that for over half of those surveyed that these 

were major concerns. While conducting face-to-face conversations in Dillingham one fisherman talked about 

his biggest concern being people cleaning fish in the harbor and dumping their carcasses or entrails directly 

overboard.    

Figure 21: Question 4- Only Ninilchik participants 

Figure 22: Question 4- Only Dillingham participants 

Figure 22: Question 4- Only Dillingham participants 
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 Overall Harbor User participants were nearly split evenly whether sewage was an issue in the harbor 

(Figure 23).  In opposition to the Community Members survey, more Harbor Users thought it was not an 

issue than thought it was (Figure 16 & 23).   

   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

Figure 23: Question 5- Do you consider human waste (blackwater) to be an issue in the harbor? 
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Ninilchik Harbor Users 

concerns about human waste were 

at higher percentages than the 

overall results (Figure 24 & 23).  

Interviewing those on the phone or 

in person also showed two different 

sides.  Some were adamant that 

people certainly dumped honey 

buckets overboard or discharged 

their heads and holding tanks 

directly into the harbor.  Others 

were certain that people cared 

about the environment, would 

never dump directly into the 

harbor, that they went home or to 

the restrooms to do their business.  

Some expressed dismay at the fact that the 

permanent restrooms were 1/3 of a mile away 

from the harbor and that although there used 

to be dumpsters and port-o-potties 

nearby to the harbor, they haven’t 

been there in recent years. 

In Dillingham, 50% of 

participants thought that human 

waste was an issue, while 42% did 

not (Figure 25).  The participant that 

chose Other, stated that she/he had 

not thought about it before but that 

it could be an issue.   Percentage-

wise, Dillingham and Ninilchik had 

similar opinions (Figures 24 & 25).   

Figure 25: Question 5- Only Dillingham participants 

Figure 24: Question 5- Only Ninilchik participants 
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1/3 of Harbor User participants use a ‘honey bucket, 5-gallon bucket, or camp toilet’ (33%) (Figure 

26).  The next highest two results are tied at 26%: ‘A toilet/head with a Marine Sanitation Device (MSD)’ and 

‘None of the above’ (Figure 26).  Only 10% of participants said that they ‘have a MSD onboard but never use 

it’ (Figure 26).  While interviewing Harbor Users from Homer, one said that they go out for day trips and for 

the most part never need to go # 2.  Another said that, while his boat does have a head and MSD onboard, 

after being on the water for the day he puts the boat on a trailer and takes it home. He drains his holding 

tank and dumps it into his toilet in his home.  He found that it is more efficient to dump his waste at home 

because how rarely the MSD actually gets used and the time it takes to use a pump-out station due to the 

lines that sometimes exist. 

 

 

  

Figure 26: Question 6- Which sewage management system do you currently use on your boat? 
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 Ninilchik Harbor Users had very 

different results than the overall 

opinions (Figure 27 & 26).  The two 

most common were ‘None of the 

above’ and ’A toilet/head with a MSD’ 

(both at 36%) (Figure 37).  Only two 

participants use ’A honey bucket, 5-

gallon bucket, or camp toilet’ (14%) 

(Figure 27).  Some of the participants 

wrote more on the survey to explain 

their choice.  One participant wrote 

that they have a “18 gallon holding 

tank”, another wrote, “I use it and 

dump outside of 3nm”, while another 

wrote “I have a head but don’t use it in 

the harbor.  I use the porta potty 

provided by CICADA”.  It seems that the 

CICADA referred to is “Cook Inlet 

Council on Alcohol and Drug Abuse”.  A follow 

up with CICADA confirmed that they have 

never provided porta potties.   

 Dillingham Harbor Users also had 

very different results from both 

Ninilchik Harbor Users and overall 

Harbor Users (Figure 28, 27 & 26).  2/3 

of all Harbor Users say they use ’A 

honey bucket, 5-gallon bucket, or camp 

toilet’ (67%) (Figure 28).  Only one 

participant in Dillingham stated that 

they ’have a MSD onboard but never 

use it’ (8%) (Figure 28).  This is a 

surprising result because when the 

initial in-person survey with Harbor 

Users in Dillingham was conducted, 

over half of those interviewed (5) 

stated that they had a MSD but didn’t 

use it.  One comment from the survey, 

likely by a participant that chose ’None 

of the above’ (25%), stated that they have a 

skiff.   

 

 

Figure 27: Question 6: Ninilchik participants only 

Figure 28: Question 6: Dillingham participants only 

35

Section . Item #2.



31 | P a g e  
 

 The results from all Harbor Users shows that ’Outhouses/restroom facilities’ were stated as being 

available over 2/3 of the time (68%) (Figure 29).  ’Pump-out station(s)’ were only considered available less 

than 1/3 of the time (32%) (Figure 29).  The rest of the participants stated that ’No resources were available’ 

(17%) or they ’didn’t know/not sure’ (13%) (Figure 29).   

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Figure 29: Question 7- Which resources are available to properly dispose of human waste in your harbor? 
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The large majority of Harbor Users 

in Ninilchik knew about the availability of 

’Outhouses/restroom facilities’ (73%) 

however those that stated ’No resources 

are available’  (27%) were likely referring to 

the locations and availability of the 

restrooms (Figure 30).  Several participants 

wrote about that issue, “sometimes have 

temporary toilets”, “used to be a nice 

place, most people dump sewage directly 

(into the harbor), outhouses sometimes but 

the permanent one is too far”.  Another 

participant stated that the state “took port-

o-potties (and) dumpsters away, restrooms 

closed”.   One person that was interviewed 

stated that most locals go to their homes 

when their boat is in the harbor.  They lock 

up their boat and just drive home to wait for the 

next opener.  They therefore bring their garbage 

home and use the bathrooms at home too.  This participant said that, when the dumpsters and port-o-

potties existed by the harbor, locals made a point of not using them so that those without vehicles could.  

Now that the dumpsters and port-o-potties are no longer provided, the harbor users from outside the state 

must do something. 

 The spread of opinions for 

Dillingham Harbor Users was much 

different than in Ninilchik (Figure 30 & 

31).  42% of participants recognized that 

there are ’Outhouses/restroom facilities’ 

available, whereas the exact same 

number of participants, believed that ’No 

resources are available’ (42%) (Figure 

31).  This is a very surprising outcome of 

this survey because there are certainly 

permanent restrooms available that are 

visible from every part of the harbor.  

One participant also believed that 

’Pump-out station(s)’ were available, 

which is not accurate.  It seems like the 

results from these two categories, ’No 

resources are available’ and ’Pump-out 

station(s)’ would have been more 

accurately depicted in the ’Don’t know/not 

sure’ category.  Similar to the Ninilchik situation, there are many Harbor Users that live in Dillingham and go 

Figure 30: Question 7: Ninilchik participants only 

Figure 31: Question 7: Dillingham participants only 
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home after pulling into the harbor.  Therefore, they likely do not need or use the facilities at the harbor.  

This could possibly account for the responses that indicate inaccurate information.  

 This was a contentious question for some survey takers because some believed that the phrasing of this 

question was implying that something was wrong with their harbor and by answering it then they, the 

Harbor User, was agreeing with that belief.  During conversations, over the phone or in-person, there was a 

concerted effort to assure this was not the case.  That this question, and the survey in general, was aimed at 

better understanding people’s opinions in order to facilitate proper waste management procedures.  This 

was not aimed at getting people or harbors in trouble but to better identify shortcomings and to encourage 

ways of improvement. 

Figure 32: Question 8- What facilities do you think would assist in proper/better sewage disposal 

in your harbor? 
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 For overall Harbor User participants, the option that got the highest responses was ’Signs on 

rules/regulations on sewage disposal’ (47%) (Figure 32).  This was encouraged during interviews as well, 

even by those that only used harbors in passing.  A lot of information was exchanged by passing down from 

the older generation of fishermen to the younger.  During one interview, a Harbor User in Homer 

recommended that signs should be directed both at the entrance to the harbor for incoming boats, as well 

as on shore for tourists or people arriving from land.  The second highest response was ’More/better 

onshore restroom facilities’ at 40% (Figure 32).  Some participants that were interviewed mentioned that 

just as important as having more restrooms was having them in the right location during the right season.  

As many harbors in Alaska are only open during the summer season, having extra port-o-potties or extra 

permanent facilities that are open during that time was considered to be equally important. 

 The vast majority (87%) of Ninilchik 

Harbor User participants believed that 

’More/better onshore restroom 

facilities’ was the most important way 

to improve sewage disposal in Ninilchik 

(Figure 33).  The next highest result was 

’Other’ at 67% (Figure 33).  One of the 

comments from this was that  

“Overcrowding is the big issue”.  This 

was a common opinion during 

interviews with Ninilchik Harbor Users.  

Many of those interviewed thought that 

the root problem was overcrowding, 

and that improper sewage disposal was 

a symptom of that.  The overcrowding 

caused boats to tie up in less than ideal 

locations and during low tides the 

undredged areas would tilt the boats, 

causing a variety of unfortunate 

impacts.  The overcrowding was also a 

concern for safety.  Should a fire occur, boats 

would only be able to leave at high tide and 

there are not fire suppression facilities near 

the harbor.  Two participants posted in the ’Other ’ selection included better messaging and information as 

“a lot of people don’t understand the effects fecal matter can have”, either communicating this by “a person 

talking to boat owners before the season or handing out fliers”.  Several participants mentioned having a 

dumpster (that is dumped), port-o-potties that are close to the harbor, and places to deposit used oil. 

  

 

 

 

Figure 33: Question 8: Ninilchik participants only 
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Dillingham Harbor Users had very 

different opinions than did Ninilchik ones 

(Figures 34 & 33).  ‘Signs’ were still 

considered the most important 

improvement (42%) for improving 

sewage disposal in the harbor (Figure 

34).  The next three highest options were 

all tied at 33% of participants thinking 

these facilities could improve sewage 

disposal, ’A stationary sewage pump-out 

station’, ’A mobile pump-out station’, ’A 

location for disposal of camp toilets (5-

gallon buckets)’ (Figure 34).  During an 

interview with a Harbor User in 

Dillingham they mentioned the fact that 

there is no reason for them to get a head 

and an MSD onboard because there is no 

pump-out station available to them.  As 

can be seen earlier in the survey, Figure 

38, only 8% of those surveyed had heads 

and MSDs.  Therefore, there is the argument of 

whether a pump-out station is warranted as so 

few boats have the resources that require a pump-out station contrary to the argument that without a 

pump-out station, there is no value in boats getting heads and MSDs. 

 The next question from the survey was “Would a permanent or temporary pump-out station benefit 

your harbor? Why or why not?”.  Of the 86 Harbor Users that took this survey, 78 answered this question.  

Overall, 42% of Harbor Users responded with a version of “Yes”.  One participant stipulated that “if there is 

no enforcement it would not be worth it”.  45% of the participants stated “No” in one form or another.  

Some were “happy with what we have”, or contrarily, “there are pump-outs, but nobody uses them”.  One 

participant stated that “the MSDs available for fishing vessels no longer meet CG (Coast Guard) Standards.  

The Washington based facilities that sold them, no longer do”.  (Puget Sound, in Washington state is in fact a 

“No Discharge Zone” and therefore direct discharge from MSDs are not allowed there.  However, USCG 

certified MSDs are still available for sale in Washington and are allowed to be used in Alaska.)  10% of the 

Harbor User participants thought that a permanent or temporary pump-out station would “maybe” benefit 

the harbor, and 3% of participants had ambiguous answers. 

Of the Ninilchik Harbor Users, all 15 who took the survey answered this question.  Of those 66% of 

the participants said “No”, a permanent or temporary pump-out station would not benefit the harbor.  One 

participant included the statement that “People wouldn’t use it.  (Ninilchik) is a very different community 

than say Homer”.   Another participant chimed in saying “Have not used one, would not use one if it was 

available”.  2/3 of survey participants did not think a pump-out station would benefit Ninilchik harbor, the 

other 1/3 explained why it would be of benefit.  “It would encourage boats to upgrade their sanitation 

devices”, said one participant.  Another Ninilchik Harbor User that was interviewed said, “some harbor users 

may never use a pump-out station, but people absolutely won’t use it if it doesn’t exist”.   

Figure 34: Question 8: Dillingham participants only 
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The Dillingham Harbor Users had a different approach.  Of the 12 Harbor Users that took the survey, 

11 answered this question.  73% of those that answered this question thought that either seasonal or 

multiple pump-out stations would be beneficial.  18% thought that it was not a good idea, one stating “there 

is no way to move around unless all the boats move for an opener”.  One participant thought that it might 

be helpful, but fisherman may not have time to use a pump-out station. 
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 This project is based around the premise of better understanding and encouraging proper waste 

management procedures for boaters so the hope was to hear from the boaters themselves about the best 

method of establishing lines of communication and exchanging information.  The majority of Harbor Users 

(77%) thought ’Signs around the boat harbor’ was the best method to communicate with boaters (Figure 

35).  The second highest choice was ’Face to face communication’ at 52% (Figure 35).  ’Radio public service 

announcements’ was third at 39% (Figure 35). 

 

  

Figure 35: Question 10- What are the best ways to communicate with boaters? 
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 The results from Ninilchik 

Harbor Users were very similar to 

the overall results.  The number 

one position was tied at 73% of 

Harbor User participants that 

thought that ’Signs around the 

boat harbor’ as well as ’Face to 

face communication’ were the best 

methods for communicating 

(Figure 36).  This is particularly 

difficult in Ninilchik as there is no 

harbormaster and therefore the 

’Face to face communication’ is 

likely from one Harbor User to 

another or from a subject matter 

expert to those in the harbor.  One 

person interviewed recommended 

someone being on the dock before the season 

talking to Harbor Users and explaining proper 

waste management practices.  Several participants that chose “Other” recommended reaching out to fishing 

organizations, such as UCIDA, to get important information disseminated to fisherfolk.  Another participant 

mentioned the value of workshops, like Alaska Marine Safety Education Association (AMSEA), for safety 

information, and that including important harbor information in trainings like that might be a good way to 

get information out.  Another participant mentioned the value of using CB radios to put this sort of 

information out on channel 16. 

 The Dillingham participants 

thought that ’Signs around the boat 

harbor’ was important enough to be 

tied for first (58%) with ’Radio public 

service announcements’ (Figure 37).  

The next highest was ’Face to face 

communication’ at 50% (Figure 37).  

The participant that chose ’Other’ 

wrote about “email, text, cell phone, 

Facebook”, which may have also been 

included in the ’Online information’ 

option aside from text.   

 One of the last questions was 

“What else, if anything, is important 

for having clean harbors?”  This was 

an attempt at encouraging Harbor 

User participants to communicate any 

issue that they felt needed to be addressed.  

Figure 36: Question 10: Ninilchik participants only 

Figure 37: Question 10: Dillingham participants 

only 
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Of the 86 Harbor Users that took the survey, 60 answered this question.  While we can’t include every 

answer to this question, we will highlight similar themes.  Some thought that having more accessible dump 

stations for used oil, used diesel, used antifreeze and any other hazardous materials would encourage 

proper management of waste.  Others were worried about the plastic situation.  One person that was 

interviewed mentioned driving around the fishing grounds after the fishing season and filling up dozens of 

garbage bags with plastic waste.   

During interviews, multiple participants made a point of talking about how involved and invested 

their harbormaster is, and how much of a difference that makes.  Others mentioned about the necessity for 

a culture shift, where discussing these issues and making “correct use more palatable”.  Lots of participants 

spoke specifically about concerns that are occurring at their home harbor and the need to improve 

education on issues.  Encouraging these conversations is vital to correct these concerns sooner rather than 

later.  While multiple participants mentioned increasing enforcement, others mentioned culture shift. 

 In Ninilchik, 11 of the 15 Harbor User participants responded to this question.  One survey participant as 

well as several Harbor Users that were interviewed thought that the Ninilchik Harbor wasn’t that bad and in 

fact is getting better.  They believed that fellow fisherfolk were good at pointing out when someone was 

engaging in improper waste management procedures.  Many interviewed also thought that as the older 

generation was getting out of the business that the practices were getting more environmentally friendly.  

Despite these takes, multiple Harbor Users that were interviewed thought that it was worse than it’s ever 

been.  That there used to be facilities for Harbor Users to use, such as dumpsters and port-o-potties.  Those 

have since been removed, due to funding issues, and several participants have recognized the danger that 

this poses.  If there aren’t dumpsters or used oil facilities available, people will have to do something with 

their waste, ignoring that concern does not solve the problem.  Some fishermen avoid the Ninilchik harbor 

because of the overcrowding and fuel spills there.  They went on to say that the big problem is that Ninilchik 

is an incredibly desirable location but poorly maintained and that the harbor needs to be expanded and 

better managed. 

 In Dillingham, of the 12 Harbor Users that took the survey, six answered this question.  One comment 

was to ensure community buy-in.  That with the help of BBRSDA, other fishing organizations and the 

fisherfolk themselves would go a long way to help with proper waste management practices.  As it is a 

seasonal harbor, ensuring that attention during the summer season is key.  One survey participant 

recommended “sending three text reminders--one pre-season, one mid-season, and one post-season”.   
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Conclusions 

 There were many take-aways from the survey.  They are not included in here in any order of 

importance.  There is rarely a one size fits all solution for any single issue.  Working with community 

members, harbor staff, and harbor users to identify problems and craft solutions that are specific to 

each harbor is hugely important.  Encouraging this communication between stakeholders is the best way 

to improve or recognize when things are going well. 

 For example, in Ninilchik, 87% of Harbor User participants thought that ‘More/better onshore 

restroom facilities’ was the most important way to improve sewage disposal there (Figure 34).  While in 

Dillingham, 42% (the choice that received the highest number of votes) of the Harbor User participants 

thought that ‘Signs on rules/regulations on sewage disposal’ was most important (Figure 33).  These 

Dillingham results most nearly resembled the overall average response for this question.  Which just 

highlights the necessity of holding these discussions and crafting local solutions to ensure the best 

possible outcome. 

One of the biggest take-aways from the survey were that education and information is wanted.  

People want to do the right thing and may not know what that is.  Encouraging education and outreach 

about proper waste management, even just having a conversation about it, helps remind people that 

use the harbor as well as ensure that new people to the community are on the same page.  Another 

reason people may not ensure proper waste management techniques is because the available 

infrastructure at their harbor does not make it easy or feasible.  For example, people want to dump 

garbage and sewage in appropriate receptacles.  Unfortunately, shore support services do not always 

exist in such a way to encourage proper disposal.  When restrooms are distant, locked, or non-existent, 

harbor users must make a difficult decision.   

 In some cases, the three stakeholders (Harbor Users, Community Members, and Harbor Staff) all 

expressed similar opinions.  The biggest concern for all three was ‘Routine small spills/leaks”.  This was 

different than anticipated when the project was started but could help focus future attempts.  Even so, 

about half of all survey participants considered ‘Improper sewage disposal’ to be a concern in their 

harbor.   

Many participants were thankful for discussing the topic of harbor pollution because it is not 

frequently talked or thought about in Alaska.  It was considered very prevalent and an important focus 

in the lower 48 but not here.  Encouraging these discussions, conducting outreach and having simple, 

frequent reminders before and during the fishing season would remind harbor users about the right way 

to do things.  One way that was identified as being particularly helpful in communicating important 

information was through ‘signs around the boat harbor’.  These were considered the number one way 

to communicate with boaters by both Harbor User and Harbor Staff participants.  Signs are also 

relatively cheap and easy to maintain.   

 While the purpose of this project was to get a better understanding of people’s opinions about 

the state of their harbor, it should be emphasized that multiple participants made a point of expressing 

the positives around their local harbor.  That most Harbor Users thought their harbor staff was very 

intent and engaged which correlated to less pollution.  Numerous participants did not think that the 

state of their harbor was particularly bad.  As Alaska has much less boat traffic, more extreme tides, and 

less land-based traffic than the lower 48, we are in a better position than many harbors in other areas. 

45

Section . Item #2.



41 | P a g e  
 

Next Steps 

 These and past surveys (such as the one identified in Figure 1) identified that creating signs to 

remind harbor users about proper waste management techniques was the best way of communicating.  

Therefore, the next stage of this project is going to create signs in Ninilchik and Dillingham encouraging 

proper waste disposal.  Working with schools in both communities, students will design the artwork for 

the sign.  Dillingham students will design the sign and members of the local community will vote on the 

winner.  The same will be done in Ninilchik with local students and local community members voting on 

the winner.  Then the ADEC and Alaska Sea Grant graphic arts teams will work together to incorporate 

valuable waste management information and create permanent metal signs to be placed in their 

respective harbor.  ADEC and Alaska Sea Grant will also be using the artwork to make stickers and 

magnets to hand out to the involved communities in order to encourage discussion and reminders. 

 Presenting the findings from this survey will be done where best to stimulate further 

conversation and encourage proper waste management procedures.  Presentations will be done at two 

conservation conferences in spring 2022, Alaska Forum on the Environment (online), and COMFISH (in 

Kodiak).  Effort will be made to present findings to communities and organizations that are interested in 

this work.  Particular effort will be made to present in Ninilchik with Ninilchik Traditional Council, as well 

as in Dillingham with Bristol Bay Native Association.  There will also be effort made to present at other 

forums, such as sports shows, or fishing organizations. 

 Prior to the summer, this survey write-up will be shared with all members of the AAHPA.  Where 

possible, presentations of the findings will be done to harbor staff in person or via zoom.   

 In the future it is recommended that the following steps be taken: 

• Consult with Harbormasters and staff to determine best means of waste management and 

disposal for their harbor  

• Using information from previous bullet point, conduct education campaigns with harbor users to 

encourage proper waste disposal  

• Conduct water testing and monitoring programs in or near harbors that are concern to 

communities 

• Bolster/improve current infrastructure that addresses clean harbors program ie Sewage disposal 

systems (port-o-potties, restrooms, pump-outs), used oil disposal, dumpsters, etc) 

• Conduct future surveys and/or outreach efforts should aim to: 

o Improve relations and possibility of involvement from communities 

o Document perception about changes occurring and outreach effectiveness 

o Have in-person group sessions to discuss issues, requirements and possible solutions 

(COVID permitting) 

o Recommended that local community member or harbor staff conduct survey and 

outreach, folks may be distrustful of outsiders  

• Communal outreach to local and regional representatives to secure funding for possible 

solutions 

• Funding is always a limiting factor: Currently the Clean Waters Act (which appropriates funds for 

sewage pump-out facilities) is only directed at recreational harbors 
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o Working with communities and the State of Alaska to identify possible grant 

opportunities to expand facilities for harbor users 

▪ Expansion or creation of pump-out stations 

▪ Craft and post signs explaining rules in simple language 

▪ Seasonal port-o-potties 

▪ Seasonal dumpsters 

▪ Cameras to identify those not following rules 

▪ Enforcement of rules 
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City of Dillingham  Page 1 of 3 

Our Vision. To have an infrastructure and city workforce that supports a sustainable, diversified and growing 
economy. We will partner with others to achieve economic development and other common goals that assure a 
high quality of living, and excellence in education. 

 

MEMORANDUM 

DATE: May 26, 2022 

TO: Robert Mawson, City Manager 

FROM: Patty Buholm, Planning Director 

SUBJECT: May Monthly Report 
 

STAFF REPORT 

 
Planning Commission 
The last Planning Commission meeting was held on April 20.  The Planning Commission elected to have Kaleb 
Westfall as the Chair and Elizabeth Clark as the Deputy Chair, their term will extend until January 2023.  In 
January 2023, the Chair and Deputy Chair will be voted again by Planning Commission Members.  The Planning 
Commission has 1 vacant seas, Seat F (term ends December 2022).  The updated flyer has been posted in 
public places as well as on social media. The Planning Commission would like to welcome Jennifer Evridge as 
a Commissioner.  Jennifer will be filing Seat B, with term ending in December 2023.  The next scheduled 
Planning Commission meeting is scheduled for Wednesday June 8, 2022. 

 
Permitting 
Land Use Permits:  
I have processed five (5) Land Use Permits, all previously submitted have been processed. 
At this time we are still waiting for Nushagak Electric to connect the electric to the power boxes for the status 
of the meter bases that are stubbed out at the Harbor “food court” area. 
 
Harbor Lot Leases:   
The commercial appraisal for the Harbor property is not completed at this time, however I have been 
reassured by Clint Lentfer, owner of Alaska Appraisal and Consulting Group that this is still a work in progress.    
 
Encroachment Permits:  Receive and processed two (2) Short Term Encroachment Permits  
 
Burial Registry:  The burial registry has been turned over to the City Clerk to manage. 
 
Cemeteries:  No new information at this time.  The process of finding a City Cemetery is still in process as well 
as adding information to the City website are being gathered to be added to the City Planning website.  A sign 
at Kanakanak beach is still being reviewed for graves that have sluffed from the old burial site at Kanakanak 
beach. 
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City of Dillingham  Page 2 of 3 

Our Vision. To have an infrastructure and city workforce that supports a sustainable, diversified and growing 
economy. We will partner with others to achieve economic development and other common goals that assure a 
high quality of living, and excellence in education. 

Preliminary Plat Application: 
One Variance application was received and denied due to the need to go through the replat process. A site 
visit as well as a property walk around was completed prior to the decision being made. 
  
Requests for Proposal  (RFP/ITB) 
The Aerated Lagoon Facility Improvements Project (RFP 2022- 02) closed on 4/28/2022, with no bids 
submitted. An evaluation of the job and RFP have been reevaluated and are awaiting direction from ANTHC if 
a portion of the job be completed, or if supplies to complete the project can be purchased prior to the close 
of grant funding on 8/23/22.  

 
Meetings/Trainings 
Attended weekly Department Head Meetings. 
5/03/22 – Attended Strategic Planning training with Bill Dan. 
5/03/22 – Attended the CEDS Discussion. 
WEEK of 5/09/22 – Assisted Arne Erickson with Appraisal Company of Alaska with the property visits and 
owner clarification while he was in Dillingham completing the Appeals process for land/property appeals. 
5/12/22 – Attended the Board of Equalization meeting. 
5/11/22 – Met with Polaris Group for how CoVid-19 affected the local Fishing industry for both commercial 
and subsistence fishers.   
5/13/22 – Met with JJC for project review and what to expect for completing the job end of July. 
5/13/22 – Met with Tav Amu, professor with the Alaska Sea Grant Program, to discuss his recently completed 
2022 Statewide Clean Boating Survey and Outreach Report.  The last step for his report to be complete was 
to have the signage that was paid for out of his grant to be displayed in the and around the Harbor about 
sewage disposal from boats, and how to contact the Harbor Master (the signage with contact information and 
proper sewer, trash, and waste fuel products was the basis of his report).  Tav will donate the signs to the City 
of Dillingham through the Planning Commission. This step will also be completed in appreciation of the Harbor 
Masters pledge to participate in the Clean Harbor and to Tav’s diligent and lengthy report. 
5/16/22 – Attended the Nerka Roads Open house at Curyung Tribal Council building with Bristol Engineering 
staff presenting the project. 
5/18/22 – Attended the first scheduled meeting for the downtown streets project with JJC and State of Alaska. 
These will continue each Wednesday until the job is completed. 
5/20/22 – I attended a training with Martins and Arne from Appraisal Company of Alaska to learn how to 
change names in MARS, attach files from DNR, attach pictures, and how to properly enter data into the MARS 
software.  Due to the Supplemental Tax roll, the training was cut short as no information can be added until 
an additional calendar year is created for the MARS program.  Additional trainings will be required. 
5/23/22 – Met with Gary Greenburg from Alaska Map Company to talk about the Arc GIS mapping program 
and discussed the needs for the contract.  A contact was agreed up and approved for services and much 
needed updates to the mapping system. 
5/24/22 – Attended the EPA sponsored Recycling Education and Outreach session via zoom. 
5/24/22 – Met with Mark B of BBNC Land Management to discuss the 14 c Properties that have been given to 
the City of Dillingham.  Mark reports that a lot of documentation has been misplaced or lost over time and 
the land transfers to the City of Dillingham are now in question.  These properties include 21 property deeds, 
and 22 easements. 
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Our Vision. To have an infrastructure and city workforce that supports a sustainable, diversified and growing 
economy. We will partner with others to achieve economic development and other common goals that assure a 
high quality of living, and excellence in education. 

5/24/22 – Met with State of Alaska Department of Environmental Conservation, Division of Water to discuss 
their upcoming study along the beaches of Dillingham, Bacteria Testing.  This study will last over the summers 
of 2022 and 2023 with several water samples taken from three sites (Snag Point by the Seawall, Scandinavian 
Beach and Kanakanak Beach) over the course of the summers.  
5/25/22 – Attended the All Staff Meeting/Training. 
5/25/22 – I was able to meet with three (3) long term residents of Dillingham in attempts to locate possible 
graves on City Property had occurred years previously.  Gravesites that are not in a public cemetery are 
required to be identified and recorded on the property deed as required by State of Alaska law. 
5/24/22 -5/25/22 – A site visit was completed to follow up with a citizen complaint of City property located 
on their land.  This is a work in progress to identify property and move if appropriate. 
5/26/22 – I was able to participate at the Job Fair sponsored by the Alaska Department of Labor and Workforce 
Development, Charlene Lopez.  I used this opportunity to not only advertise for open employment positions 
at the City, but also to round up any potential volunteers for the open seat on the Planning Commission. 
 
Projects: 
Aerated Lagoon Project has not gone back out for bid at this time as waiting for direction with ANTHC if parts 
can be purchased without the project going through as the deadline to expend one of the two grants funding 
this will close on 8/23/22.   

 
 
General Communications: 

 Gary Greenburg with Alaska Map Company is working with the LMJ Consulting (IT Company) to 
dedicate an additional drive to our network to be able to install the most current mapping systems.  
The ARC gis software will be updated once the drive is installed.  Gary will also update all the maps 
that he has on Dillingham in his server, this process has not been completed since 2018, and Gary has 
been keeping our mapping system updated with any information he had received since then without 
a contract just to keep the system operational.   A big thanks to Gary for his volunteer work during 
that period of time. 

 The State of Alaska has found AECOM Technical Services to work with both the Curyung Tribal Council 
and myself to update the Hazard Mitigation Plan.  The first meeting is scheduled on Tuesday May 31, 
2022.  This joint venture is required to by FEMA to develop a Multi-Jurictional Plan. 
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For more information visit 
alaskacleanharbors.org

DO YOUR PART TO KEEP  
OUR HARBOR CLEAN!

•	 A healthy marine environment  
is up to all of us.

•	 Never dump or discharge treated or 
untreated sewage in the harbor or 
within 3 miles of shore.

•	 Maintain and use proper procedures 
for your marine sanitation device.

•	 Use onshore restrooms when available.

Report marine sanitary violations to 
the USCG National Response Center 
800.424.8802

Report oil spills and other hazardous 
substances to DEC Spill Response 
907.269.3060

Dillingham Harbormaster Office 
907.842.1069

Artwork by Dillingham student, Sharon Souvannakasy
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Resolution 2022-03 

A RESOLUTION OF THE DILLINGHAM PLANNING COMMISSION  

A Resolution of the Dillingham Planning Commission Accepting Donated Signs 

from the Alaska Sea Grant Program and Alaska Department of Environmental 

Conservation, as a result of Alaska Sea Grant Fellow Tav Ammu’s Statewide 

Clean Boating Survey and Outreach 2022 report  

WHEREAS, Tav Ammu completed a study from May 2021 to June 2022 in regards to Clean Boating 

Practices and Clean Harbors with support from Alaska Department of Environmental Conservation 

(ADEC) and the Alaska Sea Grant Program, and  

WHEREAS, the 2022 Statewide Clean Boating Survey and Outreach Report incorporated needs from 

both entities with end result of additional signage to be displayed in and around the Dillingham Boat 

Harbor, and  

WHEREAS, the report covered the Dillingham Boat Harbor in the sampling of water in the Harbor waters 

in participation of the report, and 

WHEREAS, the Dillingham Boat Harbor Port Director has pledged participation in the Alaska Clean 

Harbors Program, and 

WHEREAS, the Dillingham Port Director was very active in the participating of the survey, assisting with 

the each step of the survey and final steps of the report, and 

WHEREAS, the Dillingham Port Director had pledged the City of Dillingham Boat Harbor to the Clean 

Harbor Program participation, and 

WHEREAS, a final step in the process was to involve the Dillingham City School District in a drawing 

contest with the chosen drawing to be part of the informational signage to be displayed, 

THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Dillingham Planning Commission accepts the completed signs that 

will give additional information to comply with Clean Boating practices. 

 

APPROVED AND ADOPTED THIS 8th DAY OF June, 2022.  

 

             

Kaleb Westfall, Commissioner     Patty Buholm, Planning Director 
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Planning Commission Meeting 
Meeting Date: June 8, 2022  
 

 
 
TITLE 

Adopt Resolution 2022-03, A Resolution of the Dillingham Planning Commission 

Accepting Donated Signs from the Alaska Sea Grant Program and the Alaska 
Department of Environmental Conservation. 
 
 
RECOMMENDED ACTION: 

I move to adopt Resolution 2022-03. 
 
 
SUMMARY OF ISSUE 
Accepting the signage as a donation will ensure that the signs have unlimited posting and no 
need for an encroachment permit to display signs.  These signs than can be displayed 
appropriately by the Port Director in the most appropriate spaces available in the Dillingham Boat 
Harbor.  These grant funded signs will be helpful in noting what to do to keep the Harbor clean, 
and list appropriate numbers for Harbor users to know who to contact for assistance. 
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